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ARTICLE I: MISSION AND PURPOSE

The Parkridge Community Organization (hereafter, PCO) is a not-for-profit 
organization for the residents of the Parkridge neighborhood and 
individuals interested in the welfare of the Parkridge neighborhood. The 
purposes for which the Parkridge Community Organization is organized 
include:

A. To build community and foster neighborhood relationships.  

B.  To enhance the living conditions and physical appearance of the 
Parkridge neighborhood by developing programs and strategies to create and 
maintain public art and green space.

C. To assist the City of Knoxville in planning and providing for community 
development, neighborhood renewal, and other municipal services in the 
Parkridge neighborhood.

D. To provide the residents of Parkridge a forum for expressing their views 
on issues and concerns affecting the Parkridge neighborhood and the 
Knoxville area.  

ARTICLE II: MEMBERSHIP

Section 1. Boundaries of the Community:

The boundaries of the Parkridge Community Organization shall be defined as 
Magnolia Avenue to the south, Southern Railway tracks to the west, 
Interstate 40 to the north and Cherry Street to the east. All residences 
and businesses within this boundary are included for possible membership.

Section 2. Qualifications:

Any person that meets the qualifications set forth in these bylaws and has 
paid the designated membership dues shall be eligible for membership. There 
shall be no limit on the maximum number of members.

Section 3. Classes of Members:

The Parkridge Community Organization shall have two classes of members, 
Resident and Associate. Only Resident Members shall be entitled to vote. 
Each Resident Member shall be entitled to one vote on each matter submitted 
to a vote of the Resident Members.



A: Resident Members: Any person over the age of 18 who lives in the 
Parkridge neighborhood shall be eligible for membership. Membership shall 
not be denied on the basis of race, color, national origin, age, 
disability, sex, gender identity, sexual orientation, religion, political 
affiliation, income or lack of property ownership. 

B: Associate Members: Residents of Knoxville and Knox County, as well as 
owners, managers, employees, agents, representatives, officers or directors 
of any firm or organization conducting business or engaged in activities 
within the organization's specific target area, shall be eligible to be 
Associate Members of the Parkridge Community Organization.

Section 4.  Admission to Membership:
Any person who is eligible for membership in the organization may become a 
member upon making a request to the organization indication such person's 
desire to become a member and by paying the membership dues.  The 
membership is valid for the calendar year and expires December 31st.

Section 5: Dues

To become a member of PCO, every person shall pay dues annually to the PCO 
Treasurer. Upon paying dues, each member will receive a receipt from
the Treasurer and a Parkridge Community Organization Membership card from 
the Secretary. 

The Dues are due on the first monthly meeting of each year, and are 
delinquent on March 31st. After March 31st, if dues have not been paid, a 
person will not be considered a member of the Parkridge Community 
Organization. The Dues for each calendar year shall be ten ($10) dollars 
per person.  

Section 6: Resignation and Termination of Membership:

Any member may resign from membership by written notice directed to the 
president of the PCO. Any member that ceases to actively participate or 
acts in a manner detrimental to the Parkridge Community Organization may be 
removed from membership by a vote of the membership after a hearing at a 
regularly scheduled meeting, if the majority voting at the meeting vote in 
favor of their removal.  The notice of such meetings must state that the 
hearing will be held in accordance with Section 8 part D of this Article. 
Resignation or removal of a member will constitute their forfeiture of the 
membership fee or dues.



Section 7: Membership Records:

The Secretary of the Parkridge Community Organization shall keep an 
accurate list of the names of current members, including their current 
addresses, telephone numbers, email addresses, and membership designation.  
A list of members as of this record date, certified by the Secretary, shall 
be open for inspection at the annual meeting and shall determine who shall 
be eligible to vote at such meeting. 

Section 8: Membership Meetings:
Meetings of the Parkridge Community Organization shall take place as 
follows:

A. The Annual meeting of the Membership shall be held during November at a 
time and place specified by the Board of Directors. The election of the 
Board of Directors for the organization shall take place at the November 
Annual meeting. The newly elected Board of Directors shall take office at 
the January membership meeting.

B. The Board of Directors may by resolution set the times and places for 
more regular meetings of the members of the Parkridge Community 
Organization.

C. Special meetings of the members may be called by the President, by the 
Board of Directors, or by twenty percent (20%) of the voting members of the 
Parkridge Community Organization.

D. Written notice of the Annual meeting shall be delivered to each voting 
member not less than ten (10) days nor more than sixty (60) days prior to 
the date of the meeting. Such notices shall state the day, time, place and 
agenda of the meeting. Notices shall be considered given when made 
available to the community at large through its website, its social media 
page, or through other accepted and widely broadcast modern technological 
means.

E: The Board of Directors may designate any place within the boundaries of 
Parkridge as the place of the Annual or regular meetings. Any special 
meetings of the members shall be held within the boundaries of Parkridge at 
such location as designated by the person or persons calling the special 
meeting,

F:  Parliamentary Procedures:  The most recent edition of Robert's Rules of 
Order shall be used in all meetings where unresolved procedural issues 
arise.  Meetings shall, otherwise, be conducted in a manner agreed upon by 
those present at the meeting.

Section 9. Quorum:

No official business of the Parkridge Community Organization may be 
transacted unless at least twenty (20%) percent of the members entitled to 
vote are present at a meeting. 



Section 10. Voting:

There shall be one vote per Resident Member. A majority vote (that is, 
strictly greater than 50%) of voting members who are present shall be 
required to carry any motion or elect any Director, except provided 
elsewhere in these bylaws.

Section 11. Proxies:

Voting by proxy, voting agreements, and/or voting trusts are hereby 
specifically prohibited.

ARTSICLE III: BOARD OF DIRECTORS

Section 1. Designation:

The business affairs of the Parkridge Community Organization shall be 
managed by a Board of Directors.

Section 2. Number and Qualification:

Any Resident Member of the Parkridge Community Organization is eligible for 
election to the Board of Directors so long as she or he has reached the age 
of majority (18) and is legally able to sign contracts.  There shall be 
nine (9) directors. The President of the Board shall preside at all Board 
meetings.

Section 3. Election:

The Board of Directors shall be filled by election at the Annual meeting of 
the membership from nomination from the floor.  Directors shall be elected 
by a plurality of votes cast at the election.

Section 4. Term of Office:

All Directors shall serve for a term of one (1) year.

Section 5. Duties:

The Board shall set corporate policy, recommend changes in bylaws as 
needed, authorize activities, hire and set policy in regard to staff, 
review and approve the budget, approve contracts, create committees, 
appoint representatives to outside boards as needed, and oversee the 
various functions of the organization.



Section 6. Compensation:

No part of the assets of the PCO shall be issued to or be distributable for 
the benefit of the Board of Directors.  

Section 7. Directors Conflict of Interest:

A conflict of interest transaction is a transaction with the organization 
in which a Director of the PCO has a direct or indirect financial interest. 
Any Director with a conflict (or who thinks they may have a conflict) must 
disclose the conflict/potential conflict.  Any Interested Director is 
prohibited from voting on any matter in which there is a conflict.  Other 
aspects of such transactions shall be governed by the State of Corporation 
Act, Title 48 Chapter 51 Section 302 and any amendments thereto.

Section 8. Meetings: 

Regular meetings of the Board of Directors shall be held monthly at a time 
and place selected by the Board.

Special meetings of the Board may be called by the President of the Board 
or any two Directors. All Directors must be personally notified 48 hours in 
advance of special meetings. Notice of the meeting shall include time, 
place, and a proposed agenda.  Only business within the purpose(s) 
described in the meeting notice may be conducted at a special meeting. 
Attendance of a Director at the meeting shall constitute a waiver of 
notice, except when such Director attends for the express purpose of 
objecting to the transaction of any business because the meeting was not 
properly called or convened.

 
Section 9. Quorum:

A quorum shall consist of five (5) of the current members of the Board of 
Directors. Except as otherwise provided by law or in these bylaws, no 
official action can be taken by the Board when a quorum is not present.

Section 10. Voting:

Each member of the Board shall have one vote.  A majority vote (50% plus 
one) of the Board members present and voting shall be required to carry any 
motion unless there is an exception described in another section of these 
bylaws. A vote on any non-agenda item may be delayed one meeting at the 
request of any Board members.



Section 11. Resignations and Removal from Office:

Any Director may resign verbally from their position at an official Board 
meeting or by providing written notice to the President of the Board. -

Any Director not fulfilling their duty or acting in a manner detrimental to 
the organization may be removed from office by a vote of the membership 
after a hearing at a regularly scheduled meeting. The notice of such 
meeting must state that the hearing will be held. Any Director missing two 
consecutive meetings of the Board which have been called by virtue of 
Section 8 of this Article shall be recommended for removal from the Board 
by the Board of Directors unless the President or Secretary is informed 
before the meeting(s) of the absence(s), and the reason(s) for such 
absence(s) is one that has been previously approved by resolution of the 
Board as one for which absence is excusable. If the President or Secretary 
is not available, then another Board member may be contacted. The Director 
shall be removed from the Board if the membership vote for the removal.

Section 12. Vacancies 

Vacancies in the Board of Directors shall be filled by a majority vote of a 
quorum of the Parkridge Community Organization. 

Section 13. Limitation of Actions: 

All Board members shall be immune from suit arising from the conduct of the 
affairs of the organization except those actions mandated by law or when 
such conduct amounts to willful, wanton, or gross negligence.

Section 14. Indemnification:

To the extent permitted by law, the Parkridge Community Organization may 
indemnify the members of the Board of Directors and Officers of the 
organization for any personal liability such persons may incur in the good 
faith performance of their duties and may secure insurance if and when 
available for this purpose.

ARTICLE IV: OFFICERS

Section 1. Offices:

The PCO shall have at a minimum four (4) officers:  a President, a Vice 
President, a Secretary, and a Treasurer.

Section 2. Election: 

The Resident Members of the Parkridge Community Organization shall annually 
elect officers from among the members of the Board. This election of 
officers at the Annual Meeting shall take place immediately following the 
election of Board Members. The Resident Members may also elect additional 
officers as it may consider desirable.



Section 3. Term of Office:

Officers shall serve a term of one (1) year. All Officers are eligible to 
be re-elected to the same office for a second successive one-ear term.  
Under no circumstance shall any Director serve more than two successive 
one-year terms in an office after which she or he must not serve in that 
office for one full year before being eligible for reelection to that 
office.

Section 4. Vacancies:

Vacancies in any office which occur for any reason shall be filled by the 
Board of Directors for the duration of the term. Any vacancies filled by 
the board must by approved by a majority vote of the membership present at 
the next membership meeting.

Section 5. President:

The President shall preside at all meetings of the Board of Directors.  The 
president may delegate any other Director to preside at the monthly meeting 
for all members. He/She shall sign with the Secretary or any other officer 
of the Parkridge Community Organization authorized by the Board of 
Directors, any deed, mortgage, bond, contract, or other instrument which 
the Board of Directors has authorized to be executed, except in cases where 
the signing and execution thereof shall be expressly delegated to some 
other officer or agent of the organization. In general, she or he shall 
perform all the duties connected to the office of President and any other 
duties assigned by the Board of Directors.

The President shall monitor the meetings of the members and the Board of 
Directors of the organization to assure the meetings are conducted 
according to these bylaws.

Section 6. Vice-President:

The Vice-President shall assume the duties and responsibilities of the 
President in the event the President is absent, incapacitated or for any 
other reason unable or unwilling to serve, except that the Vice-President 
shall not be authorized to sign Corporate documents unless the Board 
specifically gives written authorization to do so.  The Vice President 
shall assist the President in the performance of the President's duties and 
shall have such duties and authority as is granted from time-to-time by 
resolution of the board.



Section 7. Secretary: 

The Secretary shall record and keep on file a summary of the discussions 
held and resolutions passed at each meeting of the members or Board of 
Directors. 

Section 8. Treasurer

The Treasurer shall receive all funds and keep current records of all funds 
received and expended by PCO and shall make a report at each meeting of the 
organization as to its financial status. The Treasurer shall establish and 
maintain a checking or savings account with a federally insured local bank 
or saving and loan association. The account shall be in the name of 
"Parkridge Community Organization" and shall bear the signatures of the 
President, Treasurer, and two other designated Directors. The Treasurer 
shall ensure that withdrawals from  checking account shall be made only 
after an appropriate resolution has been passed by the Board of Directors. 
Each year the treasurer should file an Annual Report with the state; as 
well as the IRS postcard (or necessary form for the PCO's status).

ARTICLE V: COMMITTEES 

Section 1. Membership:

All Resident and Associate Members of the Parkridge Community Organization 
may serve on any of the committees and subcommittees.

Section 2. Formation and Organization:

Any Resident or Associate Member or group of members may form a committee 
or subcommittee. These committees and subcommittees must be approved by 
popular vote of the Resident Members or Board of Directors of the Parkridge 
Community Organization. All committees and subcommittees shall elect a 
chairperson to represent the committee or subcommittee. The chairperson 
shall provide either a Written or oral report on their activities at each 
regular meeting of the Parkridge Community Organization. All committees and 
sub-committees shall follow the Bylaws of the PCO in their day-to-day 
activities.

ARTICLE VI: BOOKS AND RECORDS

Section 1. Records:

The Secretary of the Parkridge Community Organization shall keep accurate 
minutes of the proceedings of the members, Board of Directors, and the 
reports of committees, if any. The Secretary shall also keep an accurate 
record of the members of the organization including each member's name, 
address, email address (if available) phone number and membership 
designation.



Section 2. Financial Records:

The Treasurer of the Parkridge Community Organization shall keep a correct 
and complete set of books and records of accounts of the organization. The 
Treasurer shall be required to account to the membership at the Annual 
meeting of the membership and at regular meetings. The Treasurer shall 
prepare complete quarterly financial reports and deliver them to each Board 
member without request to allow them to meet the prudent person section of 
the law. Each year, one month before the elections, the financial records 
of the organization shall be reviewed by the Board of Directors. If any 
resident member is not satisfied with the Board's review then the records 
shall be audited by a respectable certified public accountant who shall be 
designated by the Board.

Section 3. Location and Contents 

The records of the organization shall be kept by the board of directors and 
shall include:

a) All financial books and records of account;

b) All minutes of Board, membership, and committee meetings;

c) A list of all Members and Associate Members;

d) Copies of all other organization records, books, documents and 
contracts;

and

e) Copies of Bylaws, Articles of Incorporation, Charter, and other legal or 
associated documents.

Upon leaving office each Officer or Committee Chairperson shall turn over 
to his or her successor, in good order, such records and any funds of the 
Organization which have been in the possession of said Officer or 
Chairperson during his or-her term of office or service.  The leaving 
officers are to ensure the signatures on the bank account are changed 
appropriately and in a timely manner.

The board shall make their records available upon reques for inspection by 
the membership

Section 4. Fiscal Year:

The fiscal year of the organization shall be a calendar year.



ARTICLE VII: FUNDS

Section 1. Sources:

The major source of funding for the organization will come from fund-
raising activities approved by the membership and the Board of Directors. 
Other sources may include membership dues, government and charitable 
grants, gifts.

Section 2. Deposits and Withdrawals:

The Treasurer of the Parkridge Community Organization shall be responsible 
for maintaining and accounting for all of the funds of the organization. 
The Treasurer shall establish and maintain a checking or savings account in 
the name of the Parkridge Community Organization. The account shall bear 
the signatures of the President, the Treasurer, and two other designated 
members of the Board. All withdrawals on the account shall bear the 
signature of at least two (2) of above listed signers of the account, 
unless authorized by a majority of the Directors.  Withdrawals from the 
account shall be made only after a resolution has been passed by the Board 
of Directors authorizing the withdrawal.

Section 3. Loans or Guarantees:

The Parkridge Community Organization shall not make, directly or 
indirectly, any loan of money or organization property to, or guarantee or 
secure any debt of, any Director of the Organization.  No money shall be 
paid out to Directors, Officers, or members of the organization except as 
reasonable compensation for services rendered to the organization.  Every 
effort must be made to avoid the appearance or actual occurrence of a 
conflict of interest.

Section 4. Distributions and Compensation:

No part of the assets of the Parkridge Community Organization shall issue 
to or be distributable to the benefit of its Officers, members of the Board 
of Directors, members of the corporation or other private persons except 
that the organization shall be empowered to pay reasonable compensation for 
services rendered on its behalf and to make payments and distributions in 
furtherance of its purposes as set forth in the Articles of Incorporation 
or these bylaws. 

ARTICLE VIII: AMENDMENTS 

Section 1. Charter Amendments:

Amendments to the Charter shall be made in the following manner:

A. The Board of Directors shall adopt a resolution setting forth the 
proposed amendment and directing that it be submitted to a vote at a 
meeting of the members of the Parkridge Community Organization, which may 
be an annual, regular or special meeting; or alternatively, five percent 



(5%) of the members of the organization entitled to vote thereon may 
propose an amendment by delivering the proposed amendment to the Board or 
any Officer of the organization. If within ninety (90) days thereafter, the 
Board does not adopt a resolution to the members. the proponents of the 
proposed amendment may call a meeting of the members at which the proposed 
amendment shall be submitted to a vote.

B. Written notice of the meeting at which such proposed amendment is to be 
submitted shall include a copy of the proposed amendment and a summary 
thereof.

C. Such amendment shall be approved upon receiving the affirmative vote of 
two-thirds (2/3) of the members present for the vote. The usual quorum of 
twenty percent (20%) must be assembled.

Section 2. Amendments to the Bylaws:

Bylaws may be adopted, amended or repealed by a two—thirds (2/3) vote of 
the members present for the vote.  The amendment may contain any provision 
for the regulation and management of the business or affairs of the 
organization which is not inconsistent with law or the Charter. Notice 
shall be given at least one (1) week before and no more than sixty (60) 
days before any meeting at which a proposed amendment to the bylaws is to 
be voted on.  Notices shall be considered given when made available to the 
community at large through its website, its social media page, or through 
other accepted and widely broadcast modern technological means.  The 
amendment or revision shall be made available to the membership at least 
two weeks prior to the voting meeting.

ARTICLE IX: REQUESTS, CORRESPONDENCE AND AGREEMENTS

All requests, promissory correspondence or agreements, in the name of the 
Parkridge Community Organization, with other persons, organizations, or 
businesses including state, local, or federal governments, must first have 
the approval of the Board of Directors or the President. Presidential 
approval is conditional upon Board approval.  Written copies of contracts 
entered into by the PCO must be submitted to the Treasurer. 

 


